












 

 

Why the people present dressed as police officers on March 2nd 2022, in 
Wellington outside Parliament, did not have police numbers on. These people 
were completely lacking these numbers. Some also had these numbers covered 
up. WHY? 
 

All Police employees deployed in the operation to clear protesters from the grounds of 
Parliament and surrounding areas on 2 March 2022 were in police uniform. The standard 
of dress for Police is set out in Police Instructions. With regards to “badge numbers” the 
following guidance applied on 2 March 2022: 

Constables wearing uniform must wear detachable epaulettes on the outer most upper 
body garment (wear only one set of epaulettes at a time). The epaulettes must carry the 
employee's appropriate position level insignia and for senior sergeants and below also 
include their registered numbers. The registered number must be placed adjacent to the 
outer edge of the epaulette. 

Police acknowledges that during the course of an operation an officer’s epaulettes may 
become obscured so the registered number would not be visible. For example, Police’s 
public order protective equipment includes shoulder protectors that may cover the 
epaulettes when worn. 

 Were all the people in police uniforms sworn in properly trained police officers? 
 

Yes. 

 Did you employ and use any people to infiltrate the protest during the 23 days of 
the protest? 
 

No.  

Why were some people with ankle bracelets allowed on Parliament grounds at 
the protest? 
 
If there were known sex offenders present on the grounds as stated by the police 
why was this allowed or was this an untruth? 
 

I understand these questions relate in particular to the sex offenders referenced in the 
following article of 24 February: https://www.stuff.co.nz/national/crime/300524991/two-
highrisk-sex-offenders-on-extended-monitoring-have-been-among-wellington-protesters. 

Police did not “allow” those individuals to be present, at that point all protesters on the 
grounds of Parliament were trespassing and Police’s expectation was that they vacate 
the area.  

While persons subject to electronic monitoring may be subject to restrictions on their 
movements as imposed by the New Zealand Parole Board, those restrictions would not 
necessarily prevent them from being able to access public spaces such as the areas 
surrounding Parliament.  
 
The IPCA anticipates the Review will be completed and reported on by 31 March 2023. 
Police recognises the importance of transparency in these matters and looks forward to 
the release of the IPCA’s report, at which time more detailed information regarding the 
Police response to the Protest is likely to be publicly available.  
 



 

 

Please note that as part of its commitment to openness and transparency, Police 
proactively releases some information and documents that may be of interest to the 
public. An anonymised version of this response may be publicly released on the New 
Zealand Police website. 
 
You have the right to ask the Ombudsman to review my decision if you are not satisfied 
with the response to your request. Information about how to make a complaint is available 
at: www.ombudsman.parliament.nz. 
 
Nāku noa, nā 
 
 

David Greig 
Superintendent 
New Zealand Police 
 




